MINUTES

INDIAN LAKE BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING

MAY 27, 2009

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council was held on May 27, 2009 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

THOSE PRESENT:



THOSE ABSENT:
Michael D. Miscoe, President


Harry Huzsek, Superintendent

P. Scott Moore




Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer
Robert Vogel




Denise J. Miller, Police Chief
Richard Stern
Charles McCauley

Timothy Walters

Patricia Dewar
Barry S. Lichty, Mayor

Dan Rullo, Solicitor

Theresa L. Weyant, Borough Manager/Secretary
Visitors – Phil Glogowski, Sean Isgan, Ken Helsel, Valerie McClatchey, James Lyons, Paul Cornez, Terry Shober, Robert Oates, and Mark Kitko.
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 P.M. by Michael Miscoe, Council President.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

 1.
Welcome Visitors - Sean Isgan, Ken Helsel, Valerie McClatchey, James Lyons, Paul Cornez, Terry Shober, Robert Oates, and Mark Kitko.

 2.  
Award Contract for the Dam Remediation Project for Phase 2 Part B (Permeation Grouting) – McCauley made a motion to award the bid for Phase 2 Part B to Howard Concrete in the amount of $1,870,200.00 as the lowest responsible bidder meeting the bid specifications.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

3.      Old Business:
A. Wetlands at Calendar’s Run – Mayor Lichty stated that Dean Snyder, Frank Moldovan and himself met with the
Army Corp of Engineers and it was determined that a wetland was present at the tip of the Peninsula.  The Army Corp determined that a permit would not be required for this activity provided the debris removed from Calendars Run would be removed completely from the floodway and that the on-site wetland would not be impacted by the placement of the dredged material.  Unfortunately, some of the dredged material was placed on the wetland and the Corp is requiring that approximately 300 feet of this unauthorized fill be removed.  Council authorized soliciting for quotes to have this material removed and Council has since awarded the bid to Brantview Farms to have this work completed.  

         It is being alleged in a letter from resident James Lyons to Council that Mayor Lichty has done this without the knowledge of Council.  Mayor Lichty responded as follows:  This project started back in about 2003, when the resident of Shoshone Park came to Council asking for some relief in getting the Calendar’s Run Channel dredged.  At that time, Council requested Robert Pyle to contact PBS Coals to see if they would be willing to dredge this channel as they did Clear Run.  As you all know, the sluice gate broke and we were unable to lower the lake as planned and the dredging was never done.  Robert Pyle left office and somehow Lichty inherited this project.  The residents of Shoshone has attended a number of Borough Council Meetings since that time and continued to question, where the Borough was at with getting the Calendar’s Run Channel dredged.  Council has been fully aware of what has been going on in the Calendar’s Run area and for someone to make the statement that he (Mayor Lichty) brokered a deal with PBS is not true.  All Mayor Lichty did was to make a request to PBS Coals to inquire if they would still dredge the Calendars Run Channel as they had agreed to in 2003.  

        The wetlands weren’t destroyed they were only disturbed.  When Mayor Lichty met with the Corp of Engineers, they weren’t too upset and at the time they weren’t even sure if we would have to do anything, but they had to discuss this with the supervisors.  Mayor Lichty met again and it was determined that the Borough would have to remove 2 feet of the material from the center of the Peninsula.  The outside edges were fine.  The Corp of Engineers put flags in the section which needed to be cleared so that there was no misunderstanding.  The Corp of Engineers recommended that the Borough wait to do this work until the end of May or early June when it is dry.  The Corp of Engineers will meet with Brantview Farms prior to his starting this project.  There are no fines or penalties associated with this at all and they made that very clear contrary to what is being alleged.

       Miscoe questioned if the Borough paid anything to PBS Coals for this work?  No, but it did cost PBS Coals $35,375.00 to dredge Calendar’s Run.  Mayor Lichty also noted that at this same time, the Borough was discussing with PBS Coals about donating their lake front lot on Lake Stonycreek to the Borough that we absolutely needed to have because our pump house to Well 99-1 was located on their lake front lot and also the corner of this lot goes approximately ¼ of the way up the dam embankment.  PBS Coals donated this lot to the Borough which was valued at $125,000.00 again, at no cost to the Borough. 


       Miscoe recommended that the Borough send a letter of thanks to PBS Coals for doing the dredging at Calendar’s Run and for donating that lake front lot on Lake Stonycreek to the Borough all at no cost.

B. Dam Remediation – Dewar made a motion to authorize Phil Glogowski from GAI Consultants to contact Marion 

Hill for the purpose of preparing a change order for the implementation of a Rodney Hunt sluice gate and for it to be presented to Council at the June 10th meeting for consideration.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

4.      New Business:    
A. Right to Know Law – Vogel made a motion to authorize Attorney Rullo to review the Borough’s Ordinance 

dealing with access to public records to see if any changes need to be made to be in compliance with the change in the statute.  

Dewar seconded the motion.  6 ayes and 1 abstention.  Miscoe filed the abstention memorandum with the Borough Secretary.
B. Accepting Credit Card Payments – Council requested that Robert Hanson and  Richard Stern develop a survey for 

the Borough’s web site to see how much of an interest there is for credit card payment options.
5.       Public Comment:  
          James Lyons stated that he doesn’t remember any discussions or any authorizations to have PBS Coals to do the dredging in Calendar’s Run.  This could have put the Borough in a very serious situation ($25,000.00 a day fine).  I have a copy of the letter that was issued to the Borough by the Corp of Engineers.  Whether this was a form letter or not, I don’t know of any governmental agency that sends out a form letter that they don’t come back on it if they want to.  If these discussions took place three or four years ago, is there a time limit?  I am positive that I have attended every meeting since January and this group never discussed this and that this was going to be done.  It was just decided that I got a deal done, the work was completed, and the next thing you know the Borough receives a violation notice with a possible fine.  At the last meeting, you mentioned that PBS Coals spent $30 to $40 thousand dollars but oops the Borough has a $7,000 fine.  It was asked who was going to pay for this and Attorney Rullo’s comments are that it isn’t going to be PBS Coals because I represent them.  The Mayor said that was up to me and I’m not going to pay for it.
          No one on Council recalled those comments and requested what meeting this took place?  Lyons stated that he thought 2 or 3 meetings ago.  Someone questioned who would be responsible to pay the $7,000.00 and it was suggested that the Borough go to the property owners that this benefited and request that they donate a $1,000.00 to cover the remediation costs.  A further discussion went on that if they don’t pay for it who is going to pay for it and that is where it was left.  I am sure there is no mention in the minutes since they have been trimmed down.

          There was no authorization for this to be done and officers of the future and past have to recognize that they just can’t go out and swing deals on the side when it could be so devastating to the Borough.  I am concerned that no work is going on over there and the Borough has a potential of receiving at $25,000.00 fine. 

           Mayor Lichty stated that he has been an elected official for over 30 years and he has never had his integrity questioned up until this week.  I take offense to your letter and I know the rules.

          Miscoe stated that there wasn’t a motion made to authorize PBS Coals to dredge Calendars Run because the Borough did not have a contract with PBS Coals nor did we have any expenses associated with the dredging.  The Borough did however apply for the permit with the Department of Environmental Protection to have this work completed.

          Lyons stated that any action done by the Borough has to be approved by the Borough Council whether it has any monetary value or not.  Attorney Rullo stated that the expenditure of funds obviously has to be approved by the Council.  The Mayor has certain discretion under the Borough Code and if there are actions that need ratified, Borough Council always has the right to ratify his actions.

          Attorney Rullo questioned Lyons as to who he is seeking to pay the $7,000.00?  Is it PBS Coals or that the Borough somehow surcharge the Mayor?  What is the remedy that you are asking for?  Lyons said that the remedy is someone has to pay the $7,000.00.  There are consequences for stepping up and telling someone to do something, than that person accepts all the responsibility from start to finish.  Attorney Rullo stated that if Lyons is requesting that the Mayor be surcharged, than there is nothing that he received any personnel benefit as a result of this, so I don’t see any reason that he would be surcharged.  If you are suggesting that he was negligent, that is a different issue, and the Borough has the ability to rely upon his judgment.  Attorney Rullo stated that as for PBS Coals, did the Borough get enough value for the services.  From what Attorney Rullo understands the value that the Borough received from PBS Coals was approximately $150,000.00 versus this $7,000.00.  The Borough has every right to say that they are satisfied with what they have received and it was a legitimate quid pro quo for what the Borough has.  If Borough Council decides that they want PBS Coals to pay the $7,000.00, Council is well within their right to do that, it was PBS Coals negligence that this occurred.  It is a policy decision that Council needs to decide as to whether they want to pursue it or not.
            Attorney Rullo asked Council if anyone was inclined to make a motion to proceed with any type of action against PBS Coals.  Moore recommended that no action be taken at this time, until the remediation work is completed and the DEP and the Corp of Engineers have signed off on the project and there are no fines.

            James Lyons is questioning the porta potty at the bottom of the ski slopes on Terry St. Clair’s property.  I have been told that the porta potty is for the construction that is going on up above.  Miscoe stated that this issue will be discussed at the Zoning Committee Meeting when we get to that section.   Lyons stated that Mr. St. Clair has a porta potty at the construction site and a porta potty at the docks.  Does Mr. St. Clair have 150 or 300 people working at this townhouse that he is building?  The porta potty down by the docks is 350’ from the construction site and 57’ from the shoreline.  I don’t believe that complies with OSHA Laws.  According to the ordinance, this porta potty needs to be 100’ from the shoreline than it needs to be moved back and it also needs to be permitted.  The porta potty needs to be removed and Mr. St. Clair fined.  Miscoe stated that this is an issue for the Zoning Enforcement Officer.  Attorney Rullo stated that if there is a determination made by the Zoning Enforcement Office that you disagree with or if you have standing, than you have the ability to appeal his determination to the Zoning Hearing Board. 
            James Lyons pointed out that Terry St. Clair has rental docks in an R-1 section.  There are three docks that were put in last year for the R-1 lots and Mr. St. Clair is now renting out these docks.  Miscoe stated that there are a number of residents in the Borough who rent their dock space out to other people on the lake who do not have lake front properties.  Lyons questioned if this isn’t making those lots commercial now instead of residential?  Miscoe stated that the use is a permitted use.  Is there some provision in the zoning ordinance that would prohibit residents from allowing someone else the use of their property and by doing so would this change to the zoning classification from R-1 to Commercial?   Attorney Rullo stated that again, if there is a determination made by the Zoning Enforcement Office that you disagree with or if you have standing, than you have the ability to appeal his determination to the Zoning Hearing Board. 

            Miscoe stated that he received a copy of a letter from Musser Engineering on behalf of Universal American requesting a Zoning Map Change from C-G Commercial General to R-1 Single Family Residential.  Dewar made a motion to forward this information to the Indian Lake Borough Planning Commission for their review and recommendations.  Vogel seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.

            Attorney Rullo informed Council that Michael Direnzo, who was the highest bidder on the 2001 F-450, still has not completed the terms of the transaction.  Council agreed to give Mr. Direnzo until June 10th to complete the terms of the transaction and if it isn’t completed by this date, the truck will be awarded to the seconded highest bidder.

           Charles McCauley questioned as to whether or not Mr. Rohrich has made the arrangements to allow Dean to do a walkthrough of his residence and garage so the occupancy permit can be issued?  Attorney Rullo stated that Attorney Tucceri did contact him and Attorney Tucceri will have completed his inspection of the records and Dean will have the ability to do the walk through by June 10th meeting.

            Stern requested that Council send another letter to Chuck Colbert with the Department of Environmental Protection, requesting  that he expedite his analysis and processing of the outstanding permit applications and explain that the Borough will be lowering the lake again this fall and residents need to be able to make arrangements to have this work completed.  Miscoe will draft a letter and will e-mail this out for Council’s approval prior to sending it to Mr. Colbert.

            With no further business to discuss, Moore moved and Vogel seconded to adjourn the meeting at 9:05 P.M.  All ayes, motion carried.

             The next regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council will be held on June 10, 2009 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa L. Weyant

Borough Manager
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